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TEXAS: 

Young Max Soffar liked popping speed, driving fast, stealing what he 
needed when he needed it and, paradoxically, shooting the breeze with the 
local cops. 

It was the last habit that did him in. 

Soffar was a two-bit hood on a stolen motorcycle when a League City 
patrolman pulled him over on a hot summer morning in 1980. Had he kept 
his mouth shut, he might have remained one -- another line of fine print 
on a year-end police summary. But he started talking. The next thing he 
knew, the cell door slammed behind him on death row. 

Soffar's transition from ne'er-do-well to death-row inmate No. 685 was a 
short one. One horrendous multiple murder and a few interviews with 
Houston police did the trick. The trial was brief and pro forma. 
Prosecutors had his confession in hand, which made the complete absence 
of other evidence a matter of little worry. 

21 years later, that shortcoming looms ominously. In the last week of 
December, a 3-judge panel from the 5th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals 
reversed Soffar's capital murder conviction, citing a violation of 
Soffar's right to counsel. That violation made his confession moot. 

The reversal is more than a lesson in legal technicalities, however. The 
court appeared to challenge the truth of the confession itself. It 
devoted considerable space to a discussion of the inconsistencies between 
Soffar's story and that of a surviving victim. 

And 2 police officers involved in the case believe that these striking 
differences exist because Soffar probably is not guilty. 

The state has asked the full court to reconsider the decision. Should it 
decline, Soffar has an excellent chance of walking away a free man -- 
either the luckiest guy in Texas for beating the needle after a cold- 
blooded triple murder, or a luckless, drug-fried dimwit who tried to play 
an angle with police and ended up forfeiting 2 decades of freedom. 

In its ruling, the 5th Circuit said police did not respect Soffar's 
somewhat vague request for an attorney. No physical evidence or 
eyewitness identification could be found to connect Soffar to the killing 
of 3 young people during a bowling-alley robbery. A 4th victim, 
Gregory Garner, survived a gunshot wound to the head but failed to 
identify Soffar as a participant in the robbery. 

"It would be hard to retry him," said Assistant District Attorney Roe 
Wilson, who oversees most of Harris County's capital cases on appeal. 

Soffar last week declined to speak with the Houston Chronicle. 

The 5th Circuit decision was 2-1. The 3rd judge dissented without 
discussing the issue of Soffar's guilt. 

University of Houston law professor David Dow said the majority had sound 
legal reasons to support their reversal. But the real impetus behind it 
becomes clear only when reading between the lines, he said. 

"The flavor of the opinion seems to suggest the majority had severe 
reservations about his confessions," Dow said. 

So do Dow and his Innocence Network, a program he organized last year to 
investigate claims of wrongful conviction. He said the group spent more 
than 1,000 hours interviewing people connected to the case. The most 
intriguing interview was with convicted robber Stewart Cook, who said his 
former partner in crime, now on death row in Tennessee for murder in the 
course of a robbery, had once admitted to him that he had committed the 
killings at the Fair Lanes Windfern Bowling Center on July 14, 1980. 

Dow and his associates agree with Soffar's attorney, James Schropp, who 
claims that Soffar bumbled his way into a bogus confession. Schropp 
argues that Soffar, who was on probation at the time, was attempting to 
parlay real or invented information about the killings to get out of 
going to prison for the stolen motorcycle. His contention is bolstered by 
a local police officer who knew Soffar well and was instrumental in 
getting him to talk to Houston detectives. 

"Max has some mental deficiencies -- he's not the highest IQ ever 
tested," Schropp said. "And at the time, he was in a spiral down because 
of drug use. I can't tell you how Max visualized the endgame of talking 
with police. I can't articulate a plan that he had." 

Andy Tobias, one of Soffar's prosecutors, scoffs at the notion of any 
plan at all. He said Soffar confessed because he was guilty. 

"If they grant him a new trial, that would be an injustice," Tobias said. 
"I would be one of the 1st to agree to it if I thought Max didn't do it. 
But I'm convinced he did." 

Families of the victims were stunned by the reversal and sickened by the 
prospect of Soffar's release. 

"There's no way that guy is innocent," said Ira Garner, Gregory's father. 
"He knew too many things that nobody else would. But if high-powered 
lawyers get behind anything, they can get it reversed." 

At least one of Soffar's trial attorneys also believed Soffar was 
involved. Rick Stover, who offered only a few comments on the case in a 
brief interview, called his client a "scary person" and said that 
courtroom personnel advised him to keep Soffar quiet during the trial 
because he was talking openly about the killings. 

Whoever committed them, the bowling-alley murders stir up memories of a 
tumultuous time. Houston was booming in 1980, with hundreds of new 
arrivals a day, but so were its crime statistics. Killings occurred at a 
rate of more than 2 every 24 hours. Most earned little attention from the 
local media. 

The execution-style shootings at the Windfern lanes were an exception. 
They were big news from the start. 3 of the 3 victims were teen-agers, 
one a girl who was there to watch her boyfriend bowl. They were shot on 
the floor after the money on hand had been removed from the cash 
register. 

Police were stumped. Despite pleas for help from the public and a 
composite drawing put together with Gregory Garner's help, no solid lead 
materialized. 

And then, out of nowhere, came an unbelievable call from police in League 
City on Aug. 5. A 24-year-old man, arrested on a stolen motorcycle, said 
he had information about the bowling-alley deaths. 

Soffar would speak at first only to Bruce Clawson, an undercover 
detective with the Organized Crime Task Force of the Galveston County 
Sheriff's Department. Clawson had known Soffar for several years and had 
used him as an informant. Soffar trusted Clawson and thought of him as a 
friend. He liked cops and would sometimes hang around the station and 
shoot the breeze with them. Some thought he even fancied himself an ally 
of sorts. Clawson's job was to get him to talk to the Houston officers. 

The interviews took place over three days. The gist of his 3 statements 
to police, which grew in detail each day, was that he and a friend, Latt 
Bloomfield, had committed the robbery and murders for a small but unclear 
amount of money. Soffar's 3rd statement was the most elaborate. It gave a 
blow-by-blow account of the shootings. 

Though enough to convict Soffar, the statements were not strong enough to 
even hold Bloomfield, who was arrested but released after 2 days. There 
was no corroborating evidence to implicate him, and he would not talk. 
Soffar was incensed that Bloomfield had been let go, police said, and 
that fact inspired his final, most detailed statement, erroneous though 
some of those details may have been. 

Soffar soon disavowed his confession. In a pretrial letter to his other 
lawyer, Joe Cannon, he wrote that the whole story was the result of 
relentless and pushy Houston detectives. 

"The truth is I did not kill anyone," wrote Soffar, who said he was 
trying to pin the killings on Bloomfield to escape his own troubles and 
perhaps collect some reward money. "There is a lot more to this than I 
can write. The police had me say what they wanted to hear." 

Recanted confessions are not uncommon. What made Soffar's recantation 
notable was that Clawson believed it. So did Clawson's brother, Mike, who 
also was a police officer in the area. 

In a pair of sworn statements given to Soffar's appellate lawyer in 1992, 
the Clawsons said they were concerned about the Houston detectives' 
willingness to accept anything that came out of Soffar's mouth. Bruce 
Clawson in particular said he was "very troubled" by what he witnessed 
during the interrogations of Soffar and always had doubts about the truth 
of his admissions. 

"I specifically recall believing that Max's responses to these questions 
(posed by Houston detectives) were vague and unconvincing," Clawson said. 
"Max certainly said nothing during the interrogations I witnessed, which 
indicated to me that Max knew things about the bowling-alley murders that 
only a person involved in the offense would know." 

Clawson said he did not interfere with the interrogation, because it was 
not a local case, but that he forcefully relayed his concerns privately 
to the lead Houston investigator and Assistant District Attorney Terry 
Wilson of Harris County. 

"He told me not to worry about it," Clawson said in his affidavit. "I had 
and have very serious doubts that Max did the crime. Today, as at the 
time of the trial, I am not aware of any witnesses or tangible evidence 
indicating that Max was involved in this crime." 

Clawson, now the emergency management director for Texas City, declined 
requests for an interview. 

In his sworn statement, Mike Clawson also painted Soffar as a mentally 
impaired "chronic liar" who told lies constantly if he thought they might 
get him out of jail. Mike Clawson also said Soffar was easy to lead or 
manipulate during an interrogation and was experienced at picking up 
details of a crime mentioned by the interrogators themselves. 

"I told Mr. Tobias what I knew about Max and what my worries were," 
Clawson said in his affidavit. "I was quite emphatic. I remember I said 
that if all they were relying on was statements from Max without 
corroborating evidence, then I would definitely doubt that Max was 
involved." 

Clawson, though called as a potential witness, was not asked to testify 
after expressing his reservations. He and his brother said that defense 
attorneys Stover and Cannon never interviewed them before the trial. 

Bruce Clawson testified at Soffar's trial and at a hearing concerning the 
admissibility of the confession. His testimony concerned the narrow issue 
of what Soffar had said with respect to wanting an attorney. (His later 
testimony on that subject at a federal appeals hearing formed the 
technical basis for the 5th Circuit's reversal.) 

Prosecutor Tobias said he was unaware of any reservations Bruce Clawson 
had about Soffar's guilt at the time of the trial. 

"He's saying that now, but that's not what he was saying then," Tobias 
said. "Would I sponsor somebody up there (on the stand) who did not 
believe the person I was trying actually did it?" 

Tobias had no explanation for why Soffar's confession differed so greatly 
from surviving victim Garner's recollection of events. In its ruling, the 
5th Circuit majority listed at least 10 major discrepancies. 

Garner, for instance, said there was only 1 robber, not 2. He said 
the robber wore nothing to hide his face, while Soffar said he and 
Bloomfield covered their heads. Garner said the robber gained entrance to 
the bowling alley, which had just closed, by feigning car trouble and 
asking the manager if he could come in to fill a plastic jug with water. 
Soffar said he and Bloomfield simply walked through an unlocked front 
door. Crime-scene photos showed a plain jug on the counter, but a 
cleaning crew washed it before police realized its possible significance. 

At least one of Soffar's admissions was an obvious lie. He said he and 
Bloomfield had burglarized the bowling alley the night before to gain 
more knowledge of the place. The burglary had been reported in television 
accounts of the crime. However, police had already arrested some area 
youths in connection with the burglary before Soffar was arrested. 

"You can say that here is a guy who got off on a Miranda technicality and 
that the truth or falsity of the confession does not matter," Schropp 
said. "But when you read the extent to which the court goes in citing 
those discrepancies, you can't come to any other conclusion than the 
court is making a statement." 

Garner, who declined to comment, did not testify at the trial. Putting 
him on the stand if he could not identify Soffar would have served the 
interests of the defense, even though he was quoted after the trial as 
being pleased by the verdict. Amazingly, Schropp pointed out, defense 
attorneys never interviewed him. 

Prosecutors turn to one crucial admission by Soffar that they claim 
corroborates his presence in the bowling alley. Soffar said that 
Bloomfield at one point fired a warning shot. That shot, they say, 
accounts for a bullet hole in the carpet that did not match up with an 
exit wound from one of the bodies. 

Schropp counters with a detailed explanation from a ballistics expert who 
testified during an appeals hearing. The hole came from a fragment of 
another bullet that shattered when it exited one of the bodies and hit 
the cement floor under the carpet, the expert said. Besides, Schropp 
adds, a warning shot means that 5 shots would have to have been fired. 
Garner recalled only 4. 

If there is one thing that both prosecutors and defense attorneys agree 
on, it is that if Soffar committed the crime, he is not likely to have 
acted alone. For what it's worth, both Bruce and Mike Clawson said Soffar 
did not have the mental ability to concoct even this uncomplicated 
robbery scheme. 

(source: Houston Chronicle) 

INDIANA: 

Some see him as a cold-hearted cop killer. Others see him as an artist, 
writer and defender of the downtrodden. 

Many see Zolo Agona Azania as another man on death row who is using their 
tax money to fund an endless string of appeals. 

Azania, 46, has managed to avoid death for nearly 20 years. An Allen 
County jury sentenced the Gary man to death in 1982 for fatally shooting 
a Gary police officer during a 1981 bank robbery. At the time, his name 
was Rufus Lee Averhart. 

He's challenging a jury's decision in 1996 to resentence him to death. 
The jury consisted of 11 whites and 1 Hispanic woman. 

Azania and his attorneys claim a computer glitch in the jury selection 
process eliminated a majority of potential black jurors from the 
selection pool. 

Now, death penalty opponents from around the world are expected to focus 
their attention on Allen Superior Court beginning March 13, when 
attorneys working on Azania's behalf will argue that the computer glitch 
violated Azania's constitutional rights. 

These opponents have sent letters and e-mail messages to Judge Kenneth 
Scheibenberger, telling him they're paying attention to the case. Some 
are expected to attend, said Michael Deutsch, an attorney appointed by 
the Indiana Supreme Court to represent Azania. 

Several defendants have unsuccessfully challenged their Allen County 
convictions based on the 1996 computer glitch, but this will be the 1st 
death penalty appeal to scrutinize the county's jury selection process. 

Described as an intelligent man by one of his defense attorneys, Azania 
has tried to use every legal avenue to stay alive. 

Getting this far 

In 1982, Azania became the 1st person in Allen County to be sentenced to 
death since 1959. The trial was moved to Allen County because of 
pre-trial publicity. 

The state Supreme Court upheld Azania's murder conviction, but reversed 
the death penalty sentence in 1993. 

A new penalty phase was heard in February 1996 in Allen County. A jury 
recommended death, and Scheibenberger sentenced Azania to die by lethal 
injection. 

Neither set of trial jurors knew it, but Azania previously was convicted 
of manslaughter for killing a 69-year-old Gary man during a 1972 burglary. 

In November, the state Supreme Court said it would allow Azania to 
challenge his second death sentence based on the alleged computer error. 
It also said Azania could present alleged newly discovered evidence 
relative to his guilt. 

Allen County officials said the computer glitch discovered in late 1996 
caused many Wayne Township voters to be omitted from lists of potential 
jurors. 

Azania's attorneys argue that the alleged computer error caused the 
"systematic exclusion" of black voters, because more than 70 percent of 
Allen County's black population lives in Wayne Township. Wayne Township 
encompasses south-central Fort Wayne. 

Azania is black. The officer he was convicted of killing was white. 

County officials say the problem occurred when a jury selection program 
was changed in late 1995 to expand the jury pool from 10,000 to 14,000 
registered voters for the 1996 year. 

Deutsch contends the irregularities existed back in 1982, when Azania was 
1st convicted. If Deutsch were to argue that point successfully, it could 
overturn Azania's original conviction and require a new trial on both the 
evidence and the death penalty phases - nearly 20 years after Azania was 
convicted. 

Several jurors at his 1982 trial told The Journal Gazette they sentenced 
Azania to death because of evidence that showed Azania stood over a 
wounded, unarmed police officer and fired a bullet into his chest. 

A juror said they didn't recommend the death sentence for 2 other men 
involved in the murder because jurors felt Azania was the person most 
responsible for the officer's death. 

Appellate history 

Azania's attorneys think they can show that the exclusion of Wayne 
Township voters was systematic, not random. 

If they can prove county officials systematically excluded voters, they 
might succeed in getting Azania yet another sentencing hearing. 

At first blush, it doesn't appear likely. 

The Indiana Court of Appeals has ruled against 3 defendants who filed 
challenges based on Allen County's 1996 jury selection process. 

In the case of an Allen County man convicted in 1996 of drug possession, 
the appellate court wrote that the man failed to show purposeful 
discrimination on Allen County's part or a violation of his Sixth 
Amendment right to a jury pool consisting of a fair cross section of the 
community. 

The appellate court wrote that jury panels are not required to constitute 
a microcosm of the community, although the primary goal of the jury 
selection process is to produce a reasonable cross section of the community. 

Deutsch, a partner in The People's Law Office in Chicago, said there was 
no clear record in the prior appellate cases as to what the problem was, 
how long it existed and its actual effect. 

Michelle Kraus, one of the defense attorneys appointed to represent 
Azania in 1996 said a large number of jurors showed up, but only 4 of 
them were members of a minority group. One, a Hispanic woman, was placed 
on the jury of 12. 

Because the county keeps no records of jurors' races, a person would have 
to go through some elaborate statistical research to get answers to such 
questions as who was excluded and what percentage of blacks were 
excluded, Deutsch said. 

Azania's attorneys have hired a statistician to do that, and Deutsch 
believes that could cause Azania's appeal to have a better outcome than 
the others. 

"I'm optimistic we'll succeed," Deutsch said. 

Even if things don't turn out the way Azania's lawyers hope they do, 
Azania can still take his claims to federal court, Deutsch said. 

International support 

Azania has received a considerable amount of support, especially from 
people in Europe, said Tracy Lamourie, co-director of the Canadian 
Coalition Against the Death Penalty. Her group's Internet Web site hosts 
Web pages for more than 300 people on death row around the world, 
including Azania. 

His page includes some of the art he has drawn since being sent to the 
Indiana State Penitentiary in Michigan City in 1982. 

"We're trying to show the real faces and cases of people on death row," 
Lamourie said. 

Azania's cause appears on several Web sites. One describes him as "an 
ex-offender and tireless activist on behalf of the downtrodden." 

It says Azania was stopped by police on his way to a grocery store, 
pistol-whipped and arrested without a warrant or explanation, then 
"framed on trumped-up charges." 

It urges people to call or write Indiana officials on Azania's behalf. 
Many have followed that urging, even sending e-mails to The Journal 
Gazette. 

Another Web site describes Azania as a "politically conscious activist, 
who at the time of his arrest and capture in 1981, was actively involved 
in the movement for the self-determination of New Afrikan people." 

Azania's commitment to the liberation and independence of New Afrikan 
people within the United States influenced the way the police, 
prosecution and courts treated him, according to the Web site, maintained 
by the Prairie Fire Organizing Committee in Chicago. 

Such information isn't likely to be featured in next week's hearing. 

Instead, attorneys will focus on statistics, procedures, intent and 
outcome. 

(source: The (Fort Wayne) Journal Gazette) 
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